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    CITY COUNCIL

121 N CHURCH STREET, HUDSON, MI 

REGULAR MEETING 

October 18, 2016 at 7:00 p.m.
746268:

The regular meeting was called to order by Mayor Carmel Camp at 7:00 p.m. in the Council Chambers.

ROLL CALL:  PRESENT:
Carmel Camp, Carl Sword, Rick Moreno, Lee Daugherty, Namrata Carolan, and Lee Ann Minton
                        ABSENT:
Tyler Mattison
ALSO PRESENT: 
WWTP Superintendent Ted Hutchison, Dan Cherry, Deputy Clerk Linda Cross, Hudson Police Chief Charles Weir, DPW Superintendent Philip Goodlock, Foundation House - Michelle Fork, Kelly Vanbuskirk, Lenawee County Commissioner Jim Driskill, City Manager Steve Hartsel and City Clerk Jeaniene McClellan. 

ORDERS OF THE DAY:

Excuse Absent Members:

746269:
Motion by Namrata Carolan, seconded by Carl Sword to approve to excuse Councilmember Mattison from the meeting, DENIED:  0-6 by roll call vote. (Camp, Carolan, Daugherty, Minton, Moreno, Sword – no)

Setting the Agenda:

746270:
Motion by Namrata Carolan, seconded by Rick Moreno to to add Item F under New Business, Discussion – Fireworks Ordinance, CARRIED:  6-0 by roll call vote.
Approval of Minutes:

746271:
Motion by Namrata Carolan, seconded by Rick Moreno to approve the minutes of October 4, 2016 and place on file, CARRIED:  6-0 by roll call vote.
PUBLIC COMMENT:

Kelly VanBuskirk from the Foundation House at 344 E Main Street will be having an Open House on October 29th.  This will be open to the public and they will also train anyone who would like to learn how to administer Narcan.  
Lenawee County Commissioner Jim Driskill informed Council that the County Lenawee Library will be hosting the WWII “In Their Own Words” along with a few artifacts from the war on November 7, 2016 from 6:00 pm - 7:30 pm  
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NEW BUSINESS:

APPROVE:  No Parking on Main Street for the Christmas Parade
The annual Christmas Parade will be held on Friday, December 2, 2016 at 6:30 p.m.  The parade line-up will be staged on School and McKenzie, proceed west on School and north on Spring St. to Main Street, continue west on Main Street to West Street, then head north on West Street to Railroad Street, and travel east on Railroad Street to the Fire Station.
The City is recommending that Council authorize “No parking” in the 200 and 300 block of W. Main Street from 5:30 p.m. – 7:30 p.m. for the parade.  This will allow for a safer environment for the children and others attending the parade.
If Council authorizes no parking in the 200 and 300 blocks of W. Main Street for the parade, DPW and HPD will take care of setting up and removing the appropriate barricades.  If parking can be opened sooner than 7:30 p.m., they will do so.
746272:
Motion by Namrata Carolan, seconded by Carl Sword to authorize No Parking in the 200 and 300 Block of W. Main Street from 5:30 p.m. – 7:30 p.m., Friday, December 2, 2016 for the Christmas Parade, CARRIED 6-0 by roll call vote 
APPROVE:  40 Years of Service – Philip Goodlock
On behalf of the citizens of Hudson, the Hudson City Council extends its appreciation for Philip Goodlock’s (40) years of dedicated service in the City of Hudson from October 4, 1976 to October 4, 2016.
746273:
Motion by Lee Ann Minton, seconded by Rick Moreno to Present 40-Year Service Award to Philip Goodlock, CARRIED 6-0 by roll call vote. 
APPROVE:  2017 Employee Health Plan
The Michigan Municipal League – League Employee Benefit Services has submitted the 2017 Blue Cross Blue Shield of Michigan rates, effective as of December 1st.  Plans must be compliant with the Affordable Care Act (ACA).  The current plan is the Community Blue PPO Platinum 250.  This plan costs considerably less than the previous pre-ACA plan.
The proposed 2017 Plan renewal has an average premium increase of 8.4%.  The previous year’s increase was 6.59%.  The overall premium cost is expected to decrease due to the retirement or replacement of some full-time employees with less-expensive individual premiums.
746274:
Motion by Lee Ann Minton, seconded by Namrata Carolan to approve the renewal of the Affordable Care Act-compliant Blue Cross Shield PPO 250 Health Plan for the contract year beginning December 1, 2016, CARRIED 6-0 by roll call vote. 

APPROVE:  Assessor Contract

The City has arranged for the services of a new Assessor, Victoria Enyart.  She is a former Judge on the State Tax Tribunal and is highly-recommended by the State Department of Treasury.  She resides near Brooklyn.  She is available to begin on October 25th.  
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746275:
Motion by Namrata Carolan, seconded by Carl Sword to approve a three-year contract with Victoria L. Enyart for Assessor Services, to begin October 25th, 2016, and conclude June 30, 2020 for $19,200.00 per year, CARRIED 6-0 by roll call vote. 

AUTHORIZE:  RFQ for Design-Build Teams for SRF Wastewater Project

The next step in the process of moving ahead with the State Revolving Fund (SRF) Wastewater Treatment Improvement Project is to select a team to design and construct the project using the progressive design-build delivery method approved by the Department of Environmental  Quality (DEQ).  This selection process begins with issuing a Request for Qualifications (RFQ) too identify and select the engineering and contractor team to design and build the project.
The Request for Qualifications allows for a roughly one-month time for interested design-build teams to submit their Statement of Qualifications (SOQs) for the project.  The submissions received by the November 23rd deadline would be scored using the listed criteria, and Council could then approve one of the submitting teams to be the design-build partnership for the project.
746276:
Motion by Namrata Carolan, seconded by Carl Sword to authorize issuing the Request for Qualifications for Design-Build teams for the SRF Wastewater Improvement Project, CARRIED 6-0 by roll call vote. 

DISCUSSION:  Fireworks Ordinance

The Council Members were given a copy of the Legal opinion about changing our firework ordinance to show that fireworks cannot be discharged beyond the State of Michigan’s law that allows fireworks to be discharged the day before, day of, and the day after a national holiday.  Council Member Moreno wondered who is going to pay for the damages if someone discharges a firework that causes a neighbor’s house to catch on fire.  The City Attorney will write a new firework ordinance for the City Council to consider for passing.
UNFINISHED BUSINESS:

Bills:
Bills to be Approved for Payment:  $27,711.36 

PVS Nolwood Chemicals

$    1,008.80
3 Drums Ferrous Chloride for WWTP

Consumers Energy


$    1,768.98
Oct 2016 DPW/WTP Electricity

McKenna & Associates
           
$    2,375.00
Parks & Rec Plan Progress Sept 2016
Consumers Energy


$    3,490.47
Sept 2016 Street Lights Electricity
Koontz-Wagner


$    3,875.00
Sunrise Meadows Lift Station Pump 

Blue Cross Blue Shield

$  15,193.11
Nov 2016 Employee Health Insurance
Bills to be Confirmed:  $4,992.85
Consumers Energy


$    1,804.78
Sept 2016 DPW/WTP Electricity

Consumers Energy


$    3,188.07
Sept 2016 WWTP Electricity

746277:

Motion by Namrata Carolan, seconded by Rick Moreno to pay the bills,  CARRIED: 6-0 by roll call vote.
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Department Head Reports for September 2016

746278:

Motion by Namrata Carolan, seconded by Rick Moreno to accept the Department Head Reports for September 2016 and place on file,  CARRIED: 6-0 by roll call vote
Accounts Payable Report for September 2016

746279:

Motion by Namrata Carolan, seconded by Rick Moreno to accept the Accounts Payable Report for September 2016 and place on file,  CARRIED: 6-0 by roll call vote
CITY MANAGER’S REPORT: 
· Ground-breaking at the upcoming Drews Place Assisted Living Facility west of Sunrise Meadows is expected within the next couple of weeks.  We are planning on scheduling a ground-breaking ceremony at the site, and will notify Council members as far ahead as possible.
· Rehabilitation of the Will Carleton Park tennis courts is progressing further.  Court resurfacing is in-progress, and striping and construction of a new wooden backboard remain to be completed.  Ron Rayba has been instrumental in advising on the refurbishment, as well as in providing the labor for the project.
· The 24 maple trees purchased in late June have been selected at R & W Nurseries, and will be delivered within the next few weeks.   Most of these trees will be planted along the street boulevards (the city-owned space between the sidewalk edges and the curbs) and in the Maple Grove Cemetery.  This is part of the process of ensuring a viable and adequate quantity of trees remain present in the City in the future.
· Jones & Henry Engineers, who recently submitted an updated Water Reliability Study to the DEQ, has received comments back from them on the study.  The comments are all minor in nature, although they are encouraging us to plan for the replacement of water lines over the next 20 years.  This recommendation is independent of the actual condition of our water lines, and is not required.  We will be meeting with Jones & Henry to discuss the comments on Wednesday.
· The City will be meeting with Fleis & VandenBrink on Tuesday to discuss the status of the SAW-grant-funded storm and sanitary sewer cleaning and televising project.  One finding of note of which we are already aware is a minor leak of creek water into the sanitary sewer wetwall at the site of the repairs completed last year at the DPQ yard.  We will discuss the repair recommendations at the meeting.
· The City has met with the new owner of the former Margarita’s Restaurant, and they are beginning the process of remodeling and reopening the restaurant.
· The extensive expansion of Hi-Lex Controls is continuing, with large extensions being constructed on the north and south sides of the facility, as well as a new truck entrance off M-34 at the northeast corner of the facility.  One result of this expansion, once the final phase is completed, will be the removal of the dozens of truck trailers along the south side of the facility.
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ADJOURNMENT:

746280:
Motion by Namrata Carolan, seconded by Rick Moreno to adjourn the meeting at 7:59 p.m.

APPROVED:
_____________________________________________



Carmel Camp, Mayor
ATTEST:
_____________________________________________



Jeaniene McClellan, City Clerk

REVIEWED BY:  __________________________________________



       Denis F. Jodis, City Attorney



       Dated:  ______________________________
